Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen Meeting Minutes Unapproved July 17, 2013

Members present:

Chairman Sarah Silk, Vice-Chairman Linda Murray, Dave Senecal,

Brad Harriman, and Dave Bowers.

Members absent:

None.

Staff present:

Town Manager David W. Owen, Director of the Municipal Electric Department Barry Muccio, Finance Director Pete Chamberlin, Public Works Director Dave Ford, and Recording Secretary Amelia

Capone-Muccio.

Chairman Silk opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Non-Public Session

None.

Consideration of Minutes

> 7/01/13

Member Linda Murray moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to table the minutes of July 1, 2013. Dave Senecal seconded. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed.

Public Input

Robert Hanson, resident of Blue Berry Island, stated for the record that he was mugged and nearly killed in the area of the Railroad station on August 17th 2012. He also expressed concern about the docks in Back Bay designated for island residents and that they are now occupied by a Jet Ski business. He referred to the town ordinance that specifies such. He also noted that businesses are required to register their names with the Secretary of State's office.

Mrs. Murray clarified they have moved the sign and designated docks for the island residents one dock over, there is still the same number of docks provided, just relocated.

Tom Bickford of Percy Drive stated that he heard a call go out on Sunday of a person with heart history complaining of chest pain and that no paramedic ever responded to the call. He questioned where the second ambulance that was designated for Wolfeboro was and did it have a Paramedic on it. Does the contract guarantee a Paramedic for Wolfeboro? Does the second ambulance transport to other Hospitals and what steps will Wolfeboro take to assure a Paramedic will arrive when needed? He understands the Board cannot answer these questions tonight, but would like his concerns addressed.

Public Hearings

Temporary Event Permits

i. Wolfeboro Police Benevolent Association to hold Family Day on September 14, 2013 from 12:00 Noon – 4:00 PM at Foss Field (Back Field).

Chairman Silk opened the public hearing.

Officer O'Brien addressed the Board and stated the New England Police Benevolent Association would like to hold a Family Day to thank the public for their support. The event will include a bounce house, dunk tank and will be a BBQ style event.

Being no others to speak for or against the request, Chairman Silk closed the public hearing.

Member Dave Bowers moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the issuance of a Temporary Event Permit for Wolfeboro Police Benevolent Association to hold Family Day on September 14, 2013 from 12:00 Noon – 4:00 PM at Foss Field (Back field). Dave Senecal seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

Bulk Vote

A. Weekly Manifests:

- 1. Manifest dated July 12, 2013
- 2. Manifest dated July 19, 2013

B. Property Tax Abatements/Refunds

	<u>Approvals</u>	
i.	208 Forest Road (2010)	Tax Map 228, Lot 49
ii.	208 Forest Road (2011)	Tax Map 228, Lot 49
iii.	208 Forest Road (2012)	Tax Map 228, Lot 49
iv.	74 Lehner Street	Tax Map 218, Lot 6
٧.	80 Lehner Street	Tax Map 218, Lot 7

C. Property Tax Credits/ Exemption

A	gg	rova	<u>al</u>
_			_

i. 9 Juniper Green

Tax Map 205, Lot 18

D. Notices of Intent to Cut Wood or Timber

i.	Stoneham Road	Tax Map 138, Lot 7
ii.	Stoneham Road	Tax Map 120, Lot 2
iii.	Tibbets Road	Tax Map 108, Lot 2

E. Raffle Permits

- i. Parks & Recreation Department-Raffle to Benefit the Albert Dow III Memorial Scholarship Fund.
- ii. Ladies of the Lake Quilters Guild-Quilt Raffle August 3rd
- iii. Ladies of the Lake Quilters Guild-Quilt Raffle September 25th

F. MS-5 Form-Financial Report of the Town Budget

Chairman Silk requested to remove items E ii & iii and vote on them separately due to a conflict of interest.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to remove items E ii and iii and vote on it separately. Brad Harriman seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the Bulk Vote items as submitted (not including items removed above). Brad Harriman seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the Bulk Vote items E ii and iii. Brad Harriman seconded. Members voted, Sarah Silk abstained and being none opposed, the motion passed.

New Business

A. Sale of Prodigal Beer at Wolfeboro Area Farmers Market

Mr. Owen stated that he received an e-mail that the representative for this request was not able to attend the meeting, and also received notification from the Farmers Market that they support this request. He noted as done with a similar previous request the Board needs to approve the request in order for the applicant to receive approval from the NH Liquor Commission.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the request of the Prodigal Brewing Company, LLC of Effingham, NH to sell its beer at the Wolfeboro Area Farmers Market, subject to the conditions that no sampling of the product will occur in Clark Park, that all bottles of beer purchased at Clark Park will be removed from those premises before the being opened and consumed, and that the seller will adhere to all laws and rules pertaining to the sale of alcoholic beverages, including carding for age verification. Dave Bowers seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

B. Commercial Vessel Landing Permit-Mail Boat

Mr. Owen stated that the Mail Boat received a Commercial Vessel Permit last year to be consistent with other commercial vessels at the docks and this is the renewal for this season.

Mrs. Murray stated she would like to see this come in at the same time as the others before the season starts in the future.

Chairman Silk requested a copy of their departure schedule.

It was moved by Linda Murray to approve and sign Commercial Vessel Landing Permit for Sandy McKenzie to continue to operate the Mail Boat from the Town Docks. Dave Bowers seconded. Members voted: being all in favor, the motion passed.

C. 2012 Financial Audit Report

Timothy Greene, CPA, principal of Roberts and Greene, PLLC, addressed the Board to present the findings of the 2012 Financial Audit. He noted they did preform a preliminary review in November, then spent two weeks at the Town Hall in March to review the financials and did follow ups on anything needed. He reviewed the report with the Board and reported no major concerns or difficulties in the audit.

Mrs. Murray noted she liked the comparison of the unemployment rate and revenues that covered expenses included in the report.

D. Monthly Expenditures and Revenues Report through June 30, 2013

Pete Chamberlin addressed the Board to review the monthly expenditures and revenues report as of June 30th. He reported the budgets expended as of the end of June as follows: General Fund 45.367%, Water Fund 45.033%, Electric Fund 47.019%, Sewer Fund 59.062% and Pop Whalen Fund 49.968%, with the overall budget expended to date at 47.230%. He noted his only concern has been with the Welfare budget, but it seems to be leveling off.

Mr. Owen agreed the Welfare Budget's expenditures have decreased since the summer months have begun.

Mr. Chamberlin reported they are anticipating a check from the Local Government Center in the amount of \$138,000 with 93% of it going into the general revenue and 7% of it being returned to the employees for overpayment in Health Insurance.

Mrs. Murray questioned the \$6,552 in the Parks & Recreation revolving fund and it was her understanding the surplus would be transferred back.

Mr. Chamberlin replied he believes it includes half of the transfer, but would check into it.

E. Electric Rates for 2014

Barry Muccio, Director of Operations for the Municipal Electric Department, introduced Mayhew Seavey of PLM Electric Power Engineering to present the recommended electric rates for 2014.

Mr. Seavey joined the Board and reviewed a PowerPoint presentation (see attached) on the proposed decrease in electric rates beginning January of 2014. He projects an average decrease of 3 cents per kWh depending on the level of sales.

Chairman Silk thanked him for including a comparison with our competitors as that can be confusing to the customers and they get many questions regarding such.

Mr. Bowers questioned how the Northern Pass project would relate to these rates.

Mr. Owen replied that would have minimal impact on Wolfeboro, as Northern Pass is hydro power and relative to PSNH. Wolfeboro contracted with Constellation Energy which is based on natural gas prices.

It was moved by Linda Murray for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve a new lower generation charge of \$0.0938/kWh to be effective for consumption on January 1, 2014. Dave Senecal seconded. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed.

F. Insurance Settlement for DPW Garage Fire

Dave Ford joined the Board and stated they have received an acceptable offer from Primex for the replacement of the DPW Garage. He introduced the town's public insurance adjuster hired to negotiate such settlement on behalf of the town, Tanner Royce of Robert A. Lucas & Associates.

Mr. Royce explained he was retained to negotiate a settlement with the town's insurance, Primex, to replace the DPW Garage destroyed by fire and for such replacement to be Code complaint in today's standards. He stated they received an offer on June 11th for building loss of \$117,375.74 and business personal property loss of \$22,674.28 which was not accepted. He stated they have since received a counter offer as of July 11th of building loss for \$241, 281.85 and business personal property loss of \$31,148.21. He stated they believe this to be a fair offer to accept.

Mr. Ford stated he is agreeable to this offer and feels it will be adequate enough to replace the building in accordance with code and some upgrades. He stated that he would come back at a future meeting with the replacement plans.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the insurance settlement for the DPW Garage Fire in the following amounts: building loss-\$146,264.85; supplemental recoverable depreciation--\$95,016.00; and business property-\$23,980.58. Dave Bowers seconded. Members voted, Brad Harriman-abstained, all others in favor the motion passed.

G. Petition of Winnipesaukee Hills Estates Residents on condition of Winnipesaukee Drive

Bob Enos, resident of Winnipesaukee Hills Estates, addressed the Board to speak on behalf of the residents of Winnipesaukee Hills Estates to address the condition of the two roads in their development, Winnipesaukee Drive and Knights Pond Road. He referred to a statement outlining the deplorable condition of the road along with photos and that they are seeking some help from the town to correct the problem and take the private road over for the future. (See attached summary)

Mr. Owen stated upon receipt of this petition he forwarded it to the Town Attorney for review and was advised of the proper procedure to take over the road after it has been repaired. He

explained the property owners would bear the cost of the road repairs and betterment liens would be attached to their properties to recover the costs and then a public hearing will be held to take over the roads. He summarized basically the town can finance the costs of the repairs and the property owners will pay it back in their property taxes, and it would not affect the rest of the taxpayers.

Mr. Ford stated he provided a cost estimate in the past for repair of the road, but did not look at the road and since he has done that he estimates the costs it to be higher. He stated he cannot give an accurate estimate without doing some test pits in the road to determine the base. He also went back in the file and did find some review between the former Public Works Director and the Developer and a surveyor, but nothing beyond a scope of work was ever pursued. He stated that he estimates this to be a half a million dollar repair and recommends the repairs be done correctly before the town accepts the roads.

Mrs. Murray questioned if he is looking for an independent review of the road.

Mr. Ford replied that he would need to spend a day doing test pits of the road and with the current workload he is not sure he can do that, and noted there would be a cost to hiring a consultant.

Chairman Silk questioned the next step after the test pits.

Mr. Ford replied that according to the Town Attorney there would be a process to take over the road after it is repaired, but noted the developer would need to agree to this as he still owns more than 50% of the lots.

Mr. Senecal agreed the residents and the developer would need to agree and should discuss such.

Mr. Enos stated 24 of the lots are owned by the developer, with 48 lots in total (2 in Alton). They are aware of the betterment process and are at the point they need to do something and believes the development as a whole would be agreeable to this process.

Mr. Bowers questioned who the developer is.

Mr. Enos replied that it is B & H Development and they do have pending litigation with them, but have obtained written permission for testing.

Mrs. Murray questioned if any of the road is in Alton.

Mr. Enos replied no, the Alton lots are in the woods.

Mr. Harriman questioned if the developer does not agree could they phase the repair to the area where there are homes.

Mr. Enos replied one resident would still be affected with a bad section of road.

Mr. Ford replied such is not a bad idea, but would really prefer to do the whole road if they are going to go through the process of taking the road over.

Mr. Enos also pointed out this would help the school system as the buses would be able to travel the road and use it as a turn around.

Mr. Owen stated that he understands if the town receives a petition to do this process they would need to schedule a public hearing at which all property owners would be notified which would include the developer.

Chairman Silk questioned the cost of the testing even if the betterment does not go forward.

Mrs. Murray stated such cost should be added to the betterment whether it was a consultant or the Public Works Department. She stated an agreement should be in writing before it moves forward to prevent any misunderstandings.

Mr. Enos noted they would prefer the cheapest way possible.

Mr. Ford noted that if such is the way they wish to go they do have time to add this to the Warrant for next year and construction next year.

H. Carroll County Transit Services

Jack Rose of Carroll County Transit addressed the Board to provide an update on the Blue Loon Bus transportation program. He reported the door to door bus service has been running strong since its inception, but the fixed routes system from West Ossipee to Conway and West Ossipee to Laconia was suspended due to lack of funding. He stated that such service will be starting again one day a week on Thursdays. He stated they are very excited about this program.

Chairman Silk questioned where the public can find the schedules.

Mr. Rose replied the Town Hall, the Library and their website list all the schedules.

Mr. Owen noted the directory is also listed on the Town web-site under community links/transportation.

I. Pathway Committee Update

Jim Eisenhower, George Vanderheiden, Alan Harding and Denise Roy-Palmer joined the Board for discussion.

Mr. Vanderheiden stated the Pathways Committee is seeking to hold a stakeholders meeting to address the issues with safe bike travel in the downtown core. He stated they feel strongly that this is important to their efforts of connecting Wolfeboro's assets for safe bike travel. He noted this is essential in connecting the trails with the new parking area in downtown as well as Foss Field. The Committee feels this is important to enhancing the safety of Wolfeboro's residents, guests and attracting visitors.

Mr. Eisenhower stated that they are working in partnership with the Economic Development Committee toward accomplishing key Master Plan objectives for a positive impact on the

quality of life in Wolfeboro and to provide safe and comfortable bike travel downtown. He believes by doing this they can connect the attractions in Wolfeboro and referred to a map showing such. He noted they would be able to sell these maps. He stated they are seeking the Board's support for hosting such an informational meeting.

Mr. Harding agreed with the comments above and feels it is a terrific idea to enhance the vision of Wolfeboro and to bring visitors to town as well as be available to our residents.

Ms. Roy-Palmer stated that it will also enhance the shopping and eating in the downtown core and noted that the trail from Wolfeboro to Brookfield/Wakefield is underway. She stated this is important to Economic Development.

Chairman Silk stated the Board encourages these types of meetings and has seen them beneficial to other projects.

Mrs. Murray agreed they should support the recreational trails and link them with the center of Wolfeboro. She noted the map to find the trails should be easier to find on the town website as it is not listed under the Pathways Committee section.

Mr. Eisenhower noted they would be seeking support of the Planning Board as well. He noted that Rob Houseman and Dave Ford were both very supportive of hosting a stakeholders meeting.

J. 2014 Budget Guidelines

Mr. Owen stated he has provided his recommendation for the 2014 Budget process and reviewed the financial factors that impact the budget from his memo. (See attached) He stated that he is basically proposing the same guidelines as of 2013 and has already discussed these guidelines with the Department Heads at their last meeting.

It was moved by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the budget guidelines for the development of the 2014 Town Operating Budget as submitted by the Town Manger in his memorandum to the Board dated July 12, 2013. Dave Bowers seconded. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

K. Resolution Required by Leasing Company-Telephone System

Mr. Owen stated he has provided the lease that required Board approval for financing the new phone system approved at a previous meeting. He also stated that the phones at the Town Hall have not been working for two days and they seem to be having trouble getting Fairpoint to repair them. He noted that it seems Brewster Academy is also experiencing the same problem.

It was moved by Sarah Silk and seconded by Dave Senecal for the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to approve the following:

RESOLUTION: RESOLVED, that the Governing Body of the Town of Wolfeboro authorizes the Town Manager to finalize the financing of its new Telephone System with Municipal Leasing Consultants of Grand Isle, VT, Its Agents or Assignee. The proposal was approved at a rate of 5.623%, which is fixed until July 18, 2013, after which time the

rate floats until funding and will be based on the Like Term Swap Rates. The Town Manager of the Town of Wolfeboro is hereby authorized to execute any and all legal documents necessary to conclude the financing of the lease purchase agreement. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

Any Other Business

Chairman Silk provided a copy of a flyer from the NE Association of Fire Chiefs and noted that she, Mrs. Murray and Mr. Owen attended the inauguration of Chief Morrill as the President. She noted the flyer shows Wolfeboro has been well represented in the past with three former Chiefs serving as President as follows; Chief Guy L. Foss, Chief Charles (Zip) Foss, and Chief Michael J. Howard.

Town Manager's Report

Mr. Owen reported the following:

- He stated the sign for island parking at the docks in Back Bay have been moved to accommodate Wolfeboro Jet Ski Rentals business. It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Dave Senecal to approve moving the island resident dock parking to the next adjacent dock space along with the signage noting such. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.
- He noted that the Church across from Town Hall will be undergoing construction and has closed their parking lot for this process which is scheduled to take place at the same time as the Town Hall Parking lot upgrades and he recommends delaying the Town Hall lot upgrades in order to not have two lots closed in that area at the same time. The Board had a lengthy discussion on this matter with Mr. Senecal expressing his great concern of postponing a project voted by the taxpayers in order to accommodate the school which has not addressed its problem of lack of parking for their staff and guests. Mr. Senecal stated they are mandated to make these upgrades due to ADA compliance and feels such should not be postponed and to move forward as scheduled. Chairman Silk agreed with Mr. Senecal and noted the Hospital was able to accommodate their staff's lack of parking during the construction by utilizing a bus system and feels the school could do the same. Mrs. Murray expressed her concern about congestion in the area for those parents who take their children to school. Mr. Owen agreed his recommendation was made to reduce congestion and stress. It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Brad Harriman to move forward with the Town Hall parking lot upgrades as scheduled for the fall. Members voted. Linda Murray-opposed all others in favor the motion passed.
- The State of NH Department of Resources and Economic Development has approved the ERZ-1 Designation-form for the revitalization zone for the area of Center, Pine and Lehner Street.
- Mr. Ford reports that NH DOT has approved funding for the municipally managed projects for Center Street and Middleton Road.
- The Parks & Recreation Maintenance Building contract was finalized and awarded to Mr. Kimball.
- They have received 7 applications for the Josiah Brown Scholarship and he is in the process of reviewing those applications.
- He will be attending, along with the Fire Chief, the Reverse E-911 training on July 24th.

- The plaque that was formally in the entry way of the Bell Tower has been removed from the safe and mounted on a wooden frame by the Daughters of the American Revolution (who originally donated it in 1959) and will be hung at Town Hall until it can be returned to the entry way of the tower.
- The Tax Collector's office will be closed July 26th for software upgrades.

Committee Reports

Mr. Harriman attended the Planning Board meeting on the First Congregation Church upgrades and a public forum for the rezoning of Center Street.

Mr. Bowers attended the Library Trustees meeting at which they were discussing the Library expansion plans. He also attended the EDC meeting.

Linda Murray stated the following:

- The Chamber of Commerce Executive Board meeting.
- · The Chamber's Social.
- · The Planning Board forum.

Chairman Silk stated the following:

- She attended the Planning Board forum.
- The Hazardous Waste meeting in which they discussed the contract with Clean Harbors.
- They held the satellite Hazardous Waste Collection in Alton on Saturday which was attended by 63 households. She reminded the public of the Wolfeboro Collection next month at which they will also be collecting medicines.

Mr. Senecal reported he attended a meeting for Carroll County Transit and Carroll County Health.

Chairman Silk questioned the status of the Blue Loon buses.

Chamber of Commerce

None.

Public Comment

None.

Questions from the Press

None.

Being no further business before the Board, Chairman Silk entertained a motion to enter non-public session.

Member Linda Murray moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to enter non-public session at 9:43 PM to discuss litigation. Dave Senecal seconded. Roll call vote: Dave Bowers-yes, Dave Senecal-yes, Brad Harriman-yes, Sarah Silk-yes, and Linda Murray-yes, the motion passed.

The Board re-entered public session at 9:59 PM.

Chairman Silk stated the non-public session minutes of July 17, 2013 were sealed by a 2/3rds vote as required by law.

Being no further business before the Board, Chairman Silk entertained a motion to adjourn.

Member Dave Senecal moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to adjourn at 10:00 PM. Member Brad Harriman seconded. Being none opposed, the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,
Amelia Capone-Muccio
Recording Secretary

Forecast Power Costs and Rate Revenue for 2014

A Presentation to the Town of Wolfeboro
July 17, 2013

Electric Power Engineering

Purchased Power Cost Projection Change from 2013

- Average cost of Constellation energy will drop from 7.6 cents to 4.6 cents per kWh
- The 4.6 cent price is locked in for three years, 2014, 2015 and
- The cost of transmission will increase slightly from 1.4 cents to 1.7 cents
- Other ISO-NE costs should increase from 1.3 to 1.4
- Overall decrease of nearly 3 cents in the average cost of purchased power

Sensitivity to Energy Requirements Projected Net Income

Forecast Revenues	Purchased Power	Generation	Operations	Administration	Debt Service	Depreciation	Net Income	Desired Net Income
		Purchased Power	Purchased Power Generation	Purchased Power Generation Operations	Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration	Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration Debt Service	Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration Debt Service	Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income
Operating Expenses Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Generation Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Net Income Desired Net Income	Desired Net Income	
Operating Expenses Purchased Power Generation Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Generation Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Operations Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Administration Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income	Debt Service Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income Available for Rate Relief	Depreciation Net Income Desired Net Income Available for Rate Relief	Net Income Desired Net Income Available for Rate Relief	Desired Net Income Available for Rate Relief	Available for Rate Relief

П	precast Ene	<u> </u>	Forecast Energy Requirements (kWh)	ne	nts (kWh)	
	71 million		72 million	,	73 million	
'9)	10,741,812	₩.	10,888,745	()	11,035,647	
- (1)	5,545,153	₩	5,594,453	↔	5,643,743	
	180,595		180,595		180,595	
	1,171,346		1,171,346		1,171,346	
	737,260		737,260		737,260	
	457,018		457,018		457,018	
	354,108		354,108		354,108	
₩	2,296,333	↔	2,393,965	 -	2,491,578	
<u>₩</u>	350,000	₩.	350,000	₩	350,000	······································
↔	1,946,333	₩.	2,043,965	₩-	2,141578	
	65,320,467		66,240,473		67,160,289	

\$ 0.0298 \$ 0.0309 \$

sold

Rate Relief (\$/kWh)

July 17, 2013

PLM Electric Power Engineering

- Purchased power costs are projected to decrease by about \$2 million;
- expenses are also slightly lower than in the Budgeted operating and administrative 2011 and 2012 projections;
- Absent any rate reduction, net income should be between \$1.9 and \$2.1 million

- Current rates will provide significantly more net income than is required to fund ongoing capital requirements;
- Depending on the level of sales, rates could be lowered by 3.0 to 3.2 cents per kWh;
- Assuming actual 2012 sales and purchases would result in a reduction of 3.25 cents per kWh;
- additional net income and the possibility of further Any increase in sales over 2012 would produce reductions mid-year or in 2015

Impact on Typical Residentia Customer (500 kWh/month)

	Wolfe	Wolfeboro	HNSd	Į	
	Present	Proposed	Standard Offer	Competitive Supplier	NHEC
Customer Charge	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	\$ 12.44	\$12.44	\$ 24.17
Distribution Charge	\$0.03170	\$0.0317	\$0.04058	\$0.0406	\$0.0368
Transmission Charge	t	3	0.01863	0.01863	0.01867
Stranded Cost Recovery	ı	1	0.00135	0.00135	. 1
System Benefits	1	1	0.00330	0.00330	0.00330
Consumption Tax	0.00055	0.00055	0.00055	0.00055	0.00082
Generation Charge	0.12470	0.09380	0.08620	0.07590	0,07110
Subtotal Energy Charge	\$0.15695	\$0.12605	\$0.15061	\$0.14031	\$0.13067
Typical Bill (500kWh)	\$83.48	\$68.03	\$87.75	\$82,60	\$89.51

Assumes 3.09 cent reduction in Generation Charge

Board of Selectmen Meeting Winnipesaukee Drive petition July 17th, 2013

On behalf of our group, I would like to thank the Ladies and Gentlemen of the board, for hearing our petition this evening, as well as Mr. Owens, Mr. Ford and all others present on behalf of the town tonight.

This petition is being presented by twenty individual owners of residential property within the development known as "Winnipesaukee Hill Estates". This development consists of two roads; Winnipesauke Drive, and Knights Pond Rd. These roads access 44 lots zoned for single family housing, located within the town of Wolfeboro; 19 of which currently have occupied homes established on them, with a 20th home currently under construction. The developer still retains ownership of 24 (twenty-four) unsold / undeveloped lots, as well as the roads themselves.

We are before you this evening to request the town's assistance in establishing what would be required to reconstruct the now-decrepit roads to all town and state specifications, with the group's intent and desire being to work towards reconstruction of the roads, and ultimately to present them to the town for consideration of accepting them as public roads.

While we acknowledge that these are privately owned roads in the eyes of the town, we appeal for the town's assistance as there is currently a legal dispute pending before the courts and the state Attorney General's office, as to who has legal responsibility for the maintenance, operation and control over these roadways.

While the action is pending, the resident's are left to deal with very real and serious hardships, as well as dangers to the safety and well-being of their families: The development presently has approximately ten Children between the ages of two and fourteen; those of grade school age, attend public schools in Wolfeboro. The condition of the roads in question restricts normal child activities such as bike riding, exposes them to potential for physical injury even with moderate use, and even interferes with their being transported to school - whether by public or private means.

A substantial number of the developments resident's are over 65: There are residents (both over and under that age) with health conditions that have in the past, and very well could in the future, require emergency medical response: The condition of the roads make it nearly impossible for an automobile to exceed 10 miles per hour through the development, let alone heavy emergency vehicles, such as fire engines, or ambulances that might have to transport residents who

are in need of urgent care, without exacerbating their condition: At least two of our members have had very concerning experiences to that end.

There is also the financial impact of diminished property values: The Majority of the petitioners are long time residents, and have not only seen the values of their homes substantially diminished as the roads have decomposed over the years; some have actually found their homes to be unsalable because of the roads (one of the petitioner's before you has had their attractive and well maintained home listed concurrently for over two years, and have been told by local realtors that buyers will not consider the property with the roads in their current state)

We have compiled some pertinent facts regarding our position that we will leave with the board, along with some photographs that demonstrate the roads decomposition. But in respect of the boards time, I will end by stating that we feel it is in the best interest of the town of Wolfeboro to aid the taxpaying residents of Winnipesaukee Hill Estates, by taking this initial step to see what needs to be done to bring the roads to town specification: Then the town and our residents can make an informed decision on the ways and means in which this very serious issue can be resolved.

We thank the board for its consideration and we welcome any questions that you may have.

Winnipesaukee Hill Estates: Reasons for town of Wolfeboro involvement / assistance with roads

Safety:

- 1. Emergency vehicle drive time is lengthened on Winnipesaukee Drive. Two residents have needed ambulance service recently.
- 2. Plowing businesses are beginning to refuse to plow Winnipesaukee Drive due to equipment damage. Winnipesaukee Drive no longer "self heals" and gets worse yearly. The developer has stopped doing any maintenance: All of these put the residents of the development at risk –particularly grade school children.

Improving Wolfeboro:

- 1. With current road conditions, houses arguably may not be saleable for current assessed values: reconstructed roads will maintain current assessments and attract new home buyers / taxpayers.
- 2. Becoming a maintained public road, Winnipesaukee Drive could provide a safer turn around for school busses on the Route 28 southern Wolfeboro border.
- Home valuations on Winnipesaukee Drive are dropping due to the road condition. If forced to sell quickly for employment, medical or family hardship reasons, a substantial loss is likely on the largest single investment many have.
- 4. Winnipesaukee Drive repairs will improve the potential of selling existing homes and building new homes in a nice residential neighborhood during an improving real estate market. The overall effect on the tax base and the business economy of Wolfeboro would be positive.
- 5. Our development, once part of the historical "Camp Kehonka" property, is the first Wolfeboro road on the right hand side of Main St. when crossing over the Alton town line: The "Welcome to Wolfeboro; America's oldest summer resort" sign, abuts the mouth of the decrepit "Winnipesaukee Dr."

MEMORANDUM

TO: Board of Selectmen

FROM: David W. Owen, Town Manager

DATE: July 12, 2013

RE: Budget Guidelines for 2014

With the New Hampshire economy improving and energy costs diminishing, there are a number of developments and factors which will have significant impacts, both positive and negative, on the Town's 2014 Operating Budget. There follows a list of influences affecting the Town's finances in 2014.

On the Positive Side

- The Town will begin receiving State Aid Grant (SAG) funds in the approximate amount of \$147,972 in 2014, and a roughly comparable amount in 2015. This could be used to decrease the amount of debt service the Town is paying on the bonds for wastewater treatment and disposal improvements by a comparable amount, or it can be used to offset a portion of the deficit of the Sewer Fund.
- The Town will also be receiving from the Local Government Center's Health Trust an amount of \$139,138 as a return of excess surplus. While approximately 7% of that amount will be returned to employees who paid a portion of their health insurance costs, the bulk of it will be deposited in the Town's General Fund, where it will become surplus revenue that can be used to help offset the 2013 tax rates.
- The Town's cost for electricity will drop approximately 3 cents per Kilowatt Hour, thus reducing our electric rates nearly 20%. This change will not only affect the Electric Department's budget, where the purchase price of electricity will fall dramatically, but also every other Town department that uses and pays for electric consumption.
- The Town has obtained excellent contract prices for other fuels for the upcoming year due to the efforts of Finance Director Peter Chamberlin. Consequently, the per gallon budget figures for heating oil, gasoline, diesel and other petroleum

- In addition, the cost of propane gas has gone down significantly (25 cents/gallon).
- The Town will continue to receive a the benefit of a premium holiday from Primex on our Workers Compensation program cost, which reduces the cost of Workers Compensation in 2014 from \$86,855 to \$26,131, a savings of \$60,724.
- The new State Budget includes, for the first time in several years, a small increase in the distribution of Meals and Rooms tax revenues to the State's municipalities, which should generate about another \$10,000 in revenue in Wolfeboro's instance.

On the Negative Side

- Health Insurance costs are anticipated to increase, although by how much is not known presently. While the Town enjoyed a reprieve from health insurance costs increasing last year due to the conversion from Blue Cross/Blue Shield products to the lower cost Cigna Insurance products, that was a one-time only event. While School Care says that costs of its Cigna Insurance products go up an average of about 6%/year, we will not know until probably in November what our health insurance costs will be for 2014.
- The higher New Hampshire Retirement System (NHRS) contribution rates will affect the whole year's budget in 2014, whereas they only affected the last 6 months of the 2013 budget. The cost of the increase in NHRS contributions in 2014 will be approximately \$59,286.
- The Town has granted a large number of tax abatements resulting from the 2010 revaluation. The cumulative impact of these abatements is that they will shift the tax burden of those abated values onto the remaining taxpayers.
- The litigation regarding the malfunctioning Rapid Infiltration Basins (RIB's) shows strong likelihood of continuing into 2014, which means that the costs of that litigation will likely continue into the next fiscal year also.
- Water and Sewer rates are likely to rise for 2014. While I have not yet seen the DPW consultant's rate study and recommendations, my understanding is that, while the Water Fund is much healthier than the Sewer Fund, some upward adjustment is likely to be needed in both areas. This will affect Town departments' budgets as well as those of local businesses, institutions and residents.

Other Considerations

• Collective bargaining costs for 2014 are already settled and known, with AFSCME bargaining unit costs to increase by \$41,671 and Police Union costs to increase by \$30,172 in 2014. Non-union employees will expect similar adjustments to their compensation.

Budget Guidelines for 2014

Given this budgetary outlook for 2014, continued caution and restraint is clearly called for, but there is no pressing need to call for the reduction of programs and services provided by the Town's departments or staff reductions so long as budgetary discipline is maintained. So I would recommend that the Board of Selectmen adopt Budget Guidelines for 2014 that are virtually the same as those used in 2013, specifically as follow below:

- There shall be no increase (0%) in the total of discretionary line items submitted to the Town Manager by Town Departments relative to their final approved 2013 Operating Budgets, with the exceptions of contractual obligations, legal requirements, and salaries and benefits of existing Town employees (100 and 200 series accounts). In other words, the discretionary budget items of Town Departments' budgets should remain no more than level funded overall, although the various line items may move up or down within that level-funded total amount.
- Again this year Departments are requested to provide a summary comparison of their proposed discretionary spending in 2014 as compared to their 2013 approved budgets so that it can be easily determined whether this guideline is being met.
- As we have done in previous budget cycles, those items and expenses which cannot be accommodated into a Department's budget under this guideline and which a Department Heads strongly believes needs to be included in the budget should be listed separately, along with a statement of the justification and prioritization (ranked in order of importance by the Department Head) for the inclusion of such item in the Department's budget. This information will be used by the Town Manager, Board of Selectmen and Budget Committee to decide whether to include these additional requested items in the Department's budget for 2014.

ALL DEPARTMENTAL BUDGETS FOR 2014 ARE DUE TO BE SUBMITTED TO THE TOWN MANAGER BY SEPTEMBER 2, 2013.